Minutes of the 

Exhibits Round Table 

Board Meeting

January 21, 2007

The meeting was called to order by the Chair, Amy Rosenbaum, at 7:30 am at the Washington State Convention Center.

Board members in attendance:

Amy Rosenbaum, Chair


Charleen Davis, Vendor Vice-Chair

Kay Runge, Librarian Vice-Chair

Janene Witchey, Treasurer

John Ison, Secretary



Geneva Holliday

Dave Pointon




Donna Gehring

Dawn Tweedy




Kathy Young

Staff present:

Deidre Ross, ALA Director of Conference Services

Patrick Murphy, Exhibits Manager

Paul Graller, Hell-Erickson, Inc.

Participating guests present:

Leonard Kniffel, publisher, American Libraries

Andrew Pace, Columnist, American Libraries

John Chrastka, ALA Membership Marketing Manager

Giovanni Rivas, ALA Development Associate

Nancy Davenport, Candidate for ALA Vice-President/President Elect

Francis Buckley, ALA Executive Board liaison to ERT

Janet Swan Hill, ALA Executive Board

Mary McInroy, ALA Councilor for Smaller Round Tabels.

√  Leonard Kniffel proposed that ERT co-sponsor (with American Libraries) a panel of library automation vendors at the ALA annual conference in 2007.  He anticipates that five or six vendors would participate in a panel discussion moderated by Andrew Pace.

It was moved and seconded that ERT cosponsor the event.  The motion passed unanimously.

√  Janene Witchey reviewed the Treasurer’s Report.  As of November 30, 2006 the round table had a fund balance of $9,834, and increase of  $294 over the 11/30/2005 balance.

√  Charleen Davis reviewed the Membership Report.  As of December 31, 2006, compared to December 31, 2005, personal memberships increased by 12 to 142; organizational memberships decreased by 3 to 35; and corporate memberships decreased by 5 to 266.

Charleen reminded the Board of the Meet & Greet breakfast scheduled for the ERT Membership meeting at 7:30 on Monday, January 22.

√  Nancy Davenport discussed some initiatives she is proposing in her campaign.  Among those initiatives are the establishment of travel grants for new librarians and support staff to attend ALA conferences and recruitment fairs held in conjunction with ALA conferences.

Nancy asked for ERT’s support in establishing these initiatives if she is elected ALA Vice President/President Elect this spring.

√  Mary McInroy introduced herself as the representative of the group of smaller round tables on ALA Council.  She asked that ERT assign a representative to attend the Round Table Coordinating Committee meetings at ALA Conferences.  Kay Runge agreed to do this for ERT.  Amy expressed her concern that ALA governance in general does not display good support for the exhibits and exhibitors.

√  John Chrastka informed the Board of the new ALA Pavilion which will be on the exhibit floor at the conference in Washington, DC.  This pavilion will replace the individual booths staffed by various ALA components which have been scattered around the exhibit floor.  John anticipates holding receptions and other gatherings in the pavilion.  Amy asked that vendors be included in those activities when appropriate.

√  John Ison raised the issue of the very low number of names exhibitors received when they rented the advance registration mailing list for this Midwinter.  Deidre promised to follow up with the IT department to see if there was an internal problem which limited the number of names.  She also discussed giving members more options for “opting out” of receiving information from vendors.  She suggested that ALA could remind people that if they opt out of receiving information they will miss out on activities sponsored by vendors.


Leonard Kniffel mentioned that AL Direct offers a way to reach about 48,000 members with information.

√  Deidre told the Board that the Capitol Steps have been booked for the Scholarship Event in Washington and that she was hoping to book another act also.

√  The Board discussed the Silent Auction at the Washington conference but no action was taken.

√  Amy told the Board that only H.W. Wilson and Thompson Gale had submitted proposals for vendor-sponsored programs and that the deadline for submissions was past.

√  Janene announced that ERT will offer vendor showcases at the Washington conference.  She expressed concern about past attendance and poor signage to help attendees locate the showcases.  It was agreed that increased visibility is necessary for the showcases.

√  Charleen reported that the authors’ forum at this conference was very successful with over 500 people attending.  She is concerned that ERT is losing its visibility as the sponsor of the forum.

    It was moved, seconded and voted to form a committee to work on the above problem.  Charleen agreed to chair that committee.

√  The Board held a lengthy discussion of vendor off-floor programming during exhibit hours.  This has been a growing concern for the Board and it was noted that one vendor had 67 sessions scheduled during this Midwinter conference.  A number of potential approaches to this issue were suggested including shortening exhibit hours to all morning and late afternoon times for vendors to hold sessions.


The Board voted to establish a Task Force to study this issue and make recommendations.  The task force is to be composed of vendors representing large and small exhibitors and librarians.  Kay Runge agreed to head the task force.

√  The Board discussed general dissatisfaction with the way the free passes for exhibits are being distributed.  Several members offered examples of librarians not receiving passes despite multiple requests.  Other members noted that there was no clear-cut way for vendors to obtain passes on-site for guests.  Conference Services promised to make corrections to the system.

√  After discussion, the Board agreed to hold its Spring meeting on Friday, March 2 at 9:00 at ALA headquarters in Chicago.  There will be an informal dinner on March 1 for Board members and staff.

√  The meeting was adjourned at 9:15.

These minutes recorded and submitted by John Ison, Board Secretary
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